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Board Meeting Agenda 
 

Russ Baggerly, Director 
Mary Bergen, Director 
Bill Hicks, Director 

Pete Kaiser, Director 
James Word, Director 

 
 

CASITAS MUNICIPAL WATER DISTRICT 
Meeting to be held at the 

Casitas Board Room 
1055 Ventura Ave. 

Oak View, CA 93022 
April 25, 2018 @ 3:00 P.M. 

 
Right to be heard:  Members of the public have a right to address the Board directly on any 
item of interest to the public which is within the subject matter jurisdiction of the Board.  The 
request to be heard should be made immediately before the Board's consideration of the item. 
No action shall be taken on any item not appearing on the agenda unless the action is 
otherwise authorized by subdivision (b) of ¶54954.2 of the Government Code and except that 
members of a legislative body or its staff may briefly respond to statements made or questions 
posed by persons exercising their public testimony rights under section 54954.3 of the 
Government Code. 

 
 
1. Roll Call 
 
2. Public comments (Items not on the agenda – three minute limit). 
     
3. General Manager comments. 
 
4. Board of Director comments.   
 
5. Board of Director Verbal Reports on Meetings Attended. 
 
6. Consent Agenda. 
 

a. Minutes of the March 28, 2018 Board Meeting. 
b. Minutes of the April 11, 2018 Board Meeting. 
c. Recommend approval of a purchase order to AT&T in the amount of 

$19,659.10 for upgraded fiber optic network connection between Lake 
Casitas Recreation Area and District Office and approval of a monthly 
service fee increase of $359.00. 

d. Resolution requesting consolidation of the District General Election. 
e. Recommend approval of a purchase order to Legend Pump & Well 

Service Inc. in the amount of $5,775 for removal and inspection of the 
Ojai Water System Mutual Well #6. 
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f. Recommend approval of a contract with BC Rincon Construction, Inc.
in the amount of $56,350.35 for Lake Casitas Recreation Area and
Water Treatment Plant Road Maintenance, Specification 18-399.

g. Recommend approval of purchase of Allen Bradley Modules and
PLC’s in the amount of $8,750.21.

7. Review of District Accounts Payable Report for the Period of 4/05/18 -
4/18/18.

RECOMMENDED ACTION: Motion approving report. 

8. General Manager’s Verbal Update on Water Security Projects.

9. Recommend approval of an application for Federal Assistance SF-424
(New USBR Grant) for Recreation Facility Upgrades and Quagga Mussel
Control.

RECOMMENDED ACTION: Motion approving recommendation 

10. Information Items:

a. Executive Committee Minutes.
b. Finance Committee Minutes.
c. Water Conservation February 2018 Update.
d. County of Ventura’s action to approve a Bona Fide Water

Exchange.
e. News Articles.
f. Investment Report.

11. Adjournment.

If you require special accommodations for attendance at or participation in this meeting, please 
notify our office 24 hours in advance at (805) 649-2251, ext. 113.  (Govt. Code Section 54954.1 
and 54954.2(a)). 
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Minutes of the Casitas Municipal Water District 

Board Meeting Held 
March 28, 2018 

 
A meeting of the Board of Directors was held March 28, 2018 at the Casitas 
Municipal Water District located at 1055 Ventura Ave. in Oak View, California. 
The meeting was called to order at 3:00 p.m. President Word led the group in the 
flag salute. 
 
1. Roll Call 
 

Directors Baggerly, Bergen, Hicks and Word were present. Director Kaiser 
was out.  Also present were Michael Flood, Assistant General Manager, 
Rebekah Vieira, Clerk of the Board, and Attorney, John Mathews.  There were 
one staff member and 14 members of the public in attendance.   
 
2. Public comments (Items not on the agenda – three minute limit). 
 

Angelo Spandrio spoke to the board stating the three sisters plan is not 
simply hooking up to the state water project.  The three sisters plan is an 
expansion of the Ventura plan.  Richard Hajas is qualified to generate such a 
plan. He has been involved in planning, funding, design and build water resource 
projects in the county.  I studied the three sisters plan and financial analysis in 
detail using my assumptions I validated Richard’s conclusions and charts.  
Financial analysis shows nominal cost increases.  City of Ventura is taking care 
of their own water security.  Ventura is installing new 30 inch dimeter pipeline 
where needed in case Lake Casitas goes dry, and they have their wastewater 
recycling program.  Their water future looks rosy.  Calleguas hired Kennedy 
Jenks to evaluate options throughout eastern Ventura County.  They are being 
proactive.  We want our water agency to be proactive.  I suggest you immediately 
enter into a contract with Kennedy Jenks to study bringing state water to Foster 
Park with the three sister plan. It needs to be done now.  Meet with the other two 
sisters.  If you don’t have the time or expertise then hire a consultant to do it.  
There is opportunity to assist Calleguas in their quest for additional storage. You 
need to show Calleguas that the three sister plan is the best alternative.  Get the 
plan out of its current pigeon hole. 
     
3. General Manager comments. 
 

Mr. Flood said that agenda item 10 will take care of my comments. 
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4. Board of Director comments.   
 

Director Baggerly commented that when Richard Hajas was here making 
his presentation afterwards the discussion by board members said a feasibility 
study was a good idea.  We put that concept on the state water ad hoc 
committee.  Ideas for consultants include Corolla, AE Com, Larry Walker and 
Associates MWH Global and Stantec. An economic study for these projects 
needs to be done and I would like that to go to the finance committee.  People 
seem to forget that Casitas is very much involved with intertie project, which is 
phase one of the three sisters project. The Notice of Preparation has been 
released for public review.  Send comments to City of Ventura, Project Manager 
Betsy Cooper at 501 Poli St. Ventura, CA.  Comment period ends March 30.  
You should read the notice of prep for EIR that might be done later this year for 
the intertie.  We are also not just sitting around waiting for the EIR to be 
completed.  We have the hobo project that could produce a conservative level 
more than half or more of our annual water usage for the district.  8,000 AF of 
water.  Possibility of another well and a concept of desal for deep water wells in 
the Ojai basin.  We are working to develop local water to be independent from an 
unreliable state water project.  We need to be resilient and on our own dime 
when we can’t get that state water.  It does not mean the three sisters project is 
the only game in town. We need to make sure we fix our web page.  People can’t 
find the info they need.  
 

Director Hicks added regarding diversions if past history holds true we 
divert every five years.  That concerns me.  People of Ojai get people excited, 
until we have to stop letting the water out for the fish.  I’m really worried about our 
situation and my opinion is this lake will go dry if we keep doing what we are 
doing. 
 
5. Board of Director Verbal Reports on Meetings Attended. 
 

President Word attended the AWA meeting on quagga issues.  It sounds 
like they are having difficulty in getting permitting agencies to agree on what they 
can or can’t do.  We met with Calleguas and city of Ventura and they are both 
fully aware of our interest and desire to participate. They are aware of what we 
need to make a connection that will work sending water east and west.  Their 
time table does not end at June 1st.  We have talked to both of them and they are 
very encouraging for us to continue the way we are working to work out the 
details and a feasible plan that will work long term.   
 

Director Baggerly reported on his March 15 attendance with Jim and the 
General Manager to the CEQA scoping meeting for the notice of preparation for 
EIR for the Intertie.   On the 16th I attended the Supervisor Bennett cooperation 
committee.  Steve gave a good presentation of what Casitas is doing and how 
we are preparing for this water shortage emergency.  Cooperation was evident. 
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6. Consent Agenda       ADOPTED 
  

a. Minutes from the March 14, 2018 meeting. 
b. Memorandum from Quagga Mussel Committee Members Russ 

Baggerly and Pete Kaiser regarding concerns and consequences 
regarding the proposed sale of Table A water to United Water 
Conservation District. 

c. Revised Quagga Mussel Committee Minutes of February 26, 2018. 
d. Recommend approval of Change Order No. 1 in the amount of 

$5,010 to Oilfield Electric for District Office Lighting Replacement, 
Specification 17-396. 

e. Recommend approval of a purchase order to DTC in the amount of 
$9,982.49 for the District and Recreation Phone System Upgrade. 

f. Recommend approval of a contract to Clean Lakes Inc. in the 
amount of $5,450 to prepare a Notice of Intent and Aquatic 
Pesticide Application Plan for coverage under the National Pollutant 
Discharge Elimination System Permit for Biological Pesticides and 
Residual Chemical Pesticide Applications from Aquatic Animal 
Invasive Species Control. 
 

 The Consent Agenda was offered by Director Baggerly, seconded by 
Director Bergen and passed by the following roll call vote: 
 

AYES: Directors: Baggerly, Bergen, Hicks, Word 
  NOES: Directors: None 

 ABSENT: Directors: Kaiser 
 
7. Review of District Accounts Payable Report for the Period of 3/08/18 - 

3/22/18.        APPROVED 
 
 Director Hicks suggested that he would like to review the repairs on the 
trucks.  Ms. Collin suggested he contact her to do so. 
 
 On the motion of Director Hicks, seconded by Director Baggerly, the bills 
were approved by the following roll call vote: 
 

AYES: Directors: Baggerly, Bergen, Hicks, Word 
  NOES: Directors: None 

 ABSENT: Directors: Kaiser 
 
8. Request by Mr. Robert Goddard for natural disaster relief of water 

consumption costs of $308.99.    APPROVED 
  On the motion of Director Hicks, seconded by Director Baggerly, the 

above request was approved by the following roll call vote: 
 

AYES: Directors: Baggerly, Bergen, Hicks, Word 
  NOES: Directors: None 
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 ABSENT: Directors: Kaiser 
 
9. Request by Sue Peterson for natural disaster relief of the conservation 

penalty of $270.00.       APPROVED 
 
 On the motion of Director Baggerly, seconded by Director Hicks, the 

above request was approved by the following roll call vote: 
 

AYES: Directors: Baggerly, Bergen, Hicks, Word 
  NOES: Directors: None 

 ABSENT: Directors: Kaiser 
 

President Word requested to discuss Item 14 d outside of the information 
items. 

 
 Mr. Flood reported that financial issues, reduced water supply and 
additional water supply are continuing to be discussed and meetings will be 
ongoing with Calleguas and the City of Ventura.  Director Baggerly added I think 
that we need to try to help people understand what the administrative process is 
like for government.  I’m getting emails that say please adopt the three sisters 
project now.  That is not the way it works.  There is an entire process and it takes 
time.  There is the notice of preparation of the draft EIR for Calleguas, Ventura, 
and Casitas State Water Intertie.  We cannot adopt a project without the EIR.  A 
lot of work has been done by Kennedy Jenks to develop the EIR.  More 
investigations will be done and then public hearings will be held on the project.  
The City of Ventura is the lead agency.  There will be a public hearing and 
everyone will have some sort of presentation on the environmental document. 
We can’t move ahead out of sequence. We want to do it right. 
 

President Word added when we met with Calleguas and City we are 
pushing to move forward as quickly as possible.  They acknowledge that we 
have participated for over a year and a half to work out the details.  Flow studies 
are being done to move water east and west. It is still up to the city of Ventura 
and Calleguas to pull these forward.  They still are key players in this. It depends 
a good part on what they want to do.  They want to work with us and be as fair as 
possible.  Both are interested to have a supply of water available for emergency 
use and reliable water.   
 

A member of the public stated that the drought has been going on for six 
years.  Understand what you are saying.  Director Baggerly added we have been 
in this process for a year and a half. Director Bergen added in our meetings with 
Calleguas and Ventura there is a willingness to work together and good 
understanding that the East/West connection goes all the way to Casitas.  We 
will cover the extra part to get it to Casitas.  We have to define the hydrology and 
capacities, review the project and alternatives and then get to the costs.  We 
have to have the project defined and it is in process. 
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 Greg, a member of the public said I understand things take time.  It would 
be helpful if there was some transparency with charts and diagrams and 
accountability to deadlines.  Where are we with the Hobo’s?  What are the steps 
to get it done and who is responsible with the target dates. Can there be specifics 
and timelines and hold people responsible for hitting those targets. If we get the 
web site improved there is some document or charts give accountability and 
responsibility.  Who is responsible?  How do we get that out of all of the projects 
rather than trusting.  Director Baggerly added we are not the lead agency but we 
can get some links from the city on our site.   
 

Larry Yee of the Ojai Water Advisory Group stated the three sisters plan 
captures the essence of a regional cooperative assistance plan.  Pool the 
resources in order to provide for more secure water future.  Recognize the plan is 
complicated.  State water is one part of the plan.  A critical part.  For you to solely 
focus on state water part of that plan.  President Word interjected stating I take 
exception that the only thing we are looking at is the state water project.  Mr. Yee 
responded the only part of the three sisters project is the state water.  Before we 
sent it out to the other entities we sent it to Steve Wickstrum a week ahead of 
time.  We were willing to make revisions based on Steve’s input but received no 
response from Steve.  Then we sent a notice out via email to Russ and Steve 
requesting a meeting to sit down and discuss and received zero response. That 
is no way to run a public agency.  The WAG group has been meeting since last 
May.  We met every other week, 1-2 hours at each meeting. I went to the Water 
Resources committee yesterday and of the 45 minute meeting you may have 
spent five minutes of talking about our future.  There is a lot of concern and even 
anger coming your way.  They do not know what you are doing. There has hardly 
been any response to us. 
 

Director Hicks stated I would disagree with you.  I organized with Mike 
Anderson a year ago to hook up with state water.  At a meeting in Ojai a year 
and a half ago 300 people were there and there was a lecture and asked how 
many hook up to state water.  Myself and one other guy raised our hands.  Mr. 
Yee stated the state water project is one part of that plan.  To say we take the 
state water as the first step or first stage and wait until that is settled.  Think how 
to develop a cooperative future. 
 

Maria Lucas, homeowner explained that a real estate agent said you are 
going to stage 4 and we have missed the boat in selling your house. People are 
fleeing Ojai because of water. It is very adversarial.  Could we figure ways out to 
work on this together?  We have some good ideas. The biggest problem is the 
community thinks what the future of the water is different than charts the district 
is giving us.  From a homeowner we are scared to be stuck in Ojai, lose our 
homes, lifestyle and community and orchards.  I am upset about it and see that 
we are sitting here and not in agreement at all in the fundamentals.  If we could 
come together and agree on that then maybe we can work together better.  Start 
on graphs on future of our water.  If we can agree on fundamentals and go over  
the three sister plan together.  We believe this is our best hope for our future.  
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Maybe this is a state of emergency.  Think we have to work better together.  I 
don’t see that today.  You are working and we are working together.  Director 
Baggerly responded that the WAG group wants us to concentrate only on their 
project.  Ms. Lucas said can we start with the assumption of what the water 
future is.  Have an underlying assumption on what the urgency is. 
 

Director Baggerly agreed that we all need to listen better. All I hear back 
from the community is to adopt the three sister plan.  Phase 1 has been a year 
and a half in the process.  We are not the lead agency.  We are doing what we 
can.  The state water project is integral to the three sisters project.  No one wants 
to listen to what we are doing or understand how long it takes to get through a 
process.  The city of Ventura is the lead agency for the first step of this process 
that we have been in for a year and a half.  Ms. Lucan added that the 
assumptions of the community and your data are not in sync. 
  

Mr. Mathews added this was an information item.  Comments could have 
been done in public comments.  Not sure this is the proper place to do it.  
Director Baggerly responded that we need to have this discussion.  
 

Eugene Rooke explained that he has spoken with a number of you and 
Mary, you called me back.  I disagree with a number of things you have said.  
Mary you were elected in 2010.  You have been here a long time. You had a long 
time to take action. The drought in this area has been around.  Director Baggerly 
said I do not accept that.  Mr. Rooke added you say the hobo project could 
supply half of the water but Jordan Kear, your consultant says it is only to be an 
emergency water supply, not a regular water supply.  Fracking is an art. You 
can’t only talk about what you need in phase one. You have to talk about all three 
phases.  You have to have an agreement that this is the deal. I have not heard 
any support of the three sisters plan.  Who is authorized to negotiate a deal?  
When are you going to stand up and be counted to support the three sisters 
plan?  If you don’t support it say it.  Other districts won’t take you seriously. 
 

Robin Gerber, Ojai resident thanked Mr. Hicks for the invitation to 
activism. I agree we need to know what you are doing, who is authorized and 
how the whole plan is moving forward.  This is a failure of leadership and it starts 
with your general manager.  I ask you how are you directing that person and 
making sure Mr. Wickstrum is doing his job?  This is a transparency issue.  
Communication is a big problem.  The anger you are hearing is because we don’t 
know what is going on. Who is in charge, what is being done and where are the 
timelines. 
 

Greg Shrogue  challenged board and staff to take the leadership position 
and have us help behind. Director Hicks said we tried and called NMFS and they 
said no.  That is what we are dealing with.  They don’t see any other view than 
their own.  Mr. Shrogue suggested starting early enough looking towards next 
year and have the community help.  
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Barb Rugo of Ojai agreed with the other speakers.  There is a sense of 
urgency.  We are scared and read about Captetown.  There is no timeline here 
and no sense of urgency. We have been in drought for six years.  It is time to 
step on the pedal. 

  
Director Baggerly added all of you should realize the state water project intertie is 
the three sisters project first step.  We are already doing what you want us do to.  
The project is on its way.  The Ad hoc committee is in discussions with the city 
and Calleguas, that is taking place.  A member of the public suggested why not 
make Richard Hajas your consultant to bring your heads together rather than 
butting them.   
 
10. General Manager’s comments regarding March 2018 diversions. 
 

Mr. Flood explained that the storm came in a couple of pulses.  The first 
one was moderate with muddy water going down and running through the 
screens and diversion and gave water to fish and the canal.  The second pulse 
was much stronger and that brought down a lot of debris which plugged the 
screens.  We were out there working 24/7 to clean the screens off and restart 
start it and they would plug again. We contacted Rick Bush at NMFS and Mary 
Larson at CDFW.  The response from Mary was we cannot pull screens to divert 
water.  This event was nature’s response to a catastrophe in the watershed and 
we will continue to deal with it as we have in the past.  Usually we would not put 
this water into diversion. We will continue to work with regulators and work 
toward a better design.  Those would be redesigned screens and possibly 
traveling screens. Travelling screens tend to harvest fish.  All in all we got only a 
portion of the water down the canal.  Santa Ana and Coyote creeks provided a lot 
of water into the lake with the turbidity screens doing their job.  The storm 
brought us in total about 2,500 acre feet.  That can take care of a portion of our 
evaporation in the lake this year.  We would like to see more but that is probably 
what we have for now.  President Word added to pull the screen has some 
negative consequences. Mr. Flood asked for the public patience as well as there 
is usually a reason why there is no water in the canal. President Word thanked 
staff for manning the facility 24/7.  
 
11. Recommend negotiation of a one year exchange of State Water Contract 

Table A Water between Casitas Municipal Water District and San 
Gorgonio Pass Water Agency.     APPROVED 

  
  Mr. Flood explained that the district normally will sell its water to the turn 

back pool which allows us to sell to State Water Contractors.  Pool A was $35/AF 
and the second pool was $17/AF.  Water goes to all of the contractors.  We use 
the sale to reduce the tax roll. The City of Ventura has been working with San 
Gorgonio to do a transfer or exchange. They take the water this year and pay 
costs to get water to them and on reverse a certain amount of water needs to 
come back.  40% return of water in a future year.  For the one year transfer it is 
$1.5 million to the city.  In talking to the city as well as considering our own 
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options, this is a good proposal to bring to the board. Director Baggerly added if 
we had taken advantage of turn back pool money it would lower the tax 
obligation, is that true of this transfer?  Mr. Flood explained that has not been 
decided yet. There are costs with the State Water Project in searching out water 
security plans. 
 
 On the motion of Director Hicks, seconded by Director Baggerly the above 
recommendation was approved by the following roll call vote: 
 

AYES: Directors: Baggerly, Bergen, Hicks, Word 
  NOES: Directors: None 

 ABSENT: Directors: Kaiser 
 
12. Request Ventura County Watershed Protection District to approve the one 

year assignment of State Water entitlements held by Ventura Water and 
Casitas Municipal Water District to an agency that is outside of Ventura 
County.        APPROVED 

 
  On the motion of Director Baggerly, seconded by Director Hicks, the 

above recommendation was approved by the following roll call vote: 
 

AYES: Directors: Baggerly, Bergen, Hicks, Word 
  NOES: Directors: None 

 ABSENT: Directors: Kaiser 
 
13. Recommend approval of a Purchase Order to ERS Industrial Services, 

Inc. in the amount of $56,650.56 for the removal, cleaning and 
reinstallation of media in pressure filter #6.    APPROVED 

 
 On the motion of Director Hicks, seconded by Director Baggerly, the 
above recommendation was approved by the following roll call vote: 
 

AYES: Directors: Baggerly, Bergen, Hicks, Word 
  NOES: Directors: None 

 ABSENT: Directors: Kaiser 
 
14. Information Items: 
 

a. Water Conservation February Update. 
b. Quagga Committee minutes. 
c. Finance Committee minutes. 
d. State Water Ad-hoc Committee. 
e. Investment Report. 
 
The information items were offered by Director Baggerly, seconded by 

Director Hicks and passed by the following roll call vote: 
 

AYES: Directors: Baggerly, Bergen, Hicks, Word 



9 
 

  NOES: Directors: None 
 ABSENT: Directors: Kaiser 
 

15. Adjournment. 
 
 President Word adjourned the meeting at 4:08 p.m. 
 
 
 
       __________________________ 
       Mary Bergen, Secretary 
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Minutes of the Casitas Municipal Water District 

Board Meeting Held 
April 11, 2018 

 
A meeting of the Board of Directors was held April 11, 2018 at the Casitas 
Municipal Water District located at 1055 Ventura Ave. in Oak View, California. 
The meeting was called to order at 3:00 p.m. President Word led the group in the 
flag salute. 
 
1. Roll Call 
 

Directors Baggerly, Kaiser, Bergen, Hicks and Word were present.  Also 
present were Steve Wickstrum, General Manager, Rebekah Vieira, Clerk of the 
Board, and Attorney, John Mathews.  There were three staff members and six 
members of the public in attendance.   
 
2. Public comments (Items not on the agenda – three minute limit). 
 

Laurel Moore, owner of Azu in Ojai addressed the board expressing her 
concerns as a terrified business owner who could be looking at three-four years 
from now we will be out of water.  I have not heard of any plans other than we 
hope it will rain and fill up our lake.  This is my first time here and I think this is 
the beginning of a huge amount of merchants that don’t want to see their 
businesses turn into dust in the next four - five years.  I don’t want to see 
business or real estate investment collapse.  I am anxious to see what you have 
planned. 
 

Eugene Rooke, Ojai resident addressed the board stating your main water 
source is Lake Casitas. You are still operating using a 2004 plan largely written 
by Steve Wickstrum. The plan assumes more water than we have. 40 inches of 
rain per year is unrealistic.  We need more water, not just increased drought 
restrictions.  You are not transparent.  You don’t say specifically what you are 
doing.  Estimates I made from your newsletter and your data.  Steve Wickstrum 
said to the Ventura County Star in November that he is often asked how long will 
it be until the lake goes dry.  We, your customers, are doing our part.  Demand 
has been reduced by 40% to 12,000 AF last year.  You supplied that demand.  
Groundwater was 1500 AF and the balance was from the lake.  Annual take from 
the lake, I’m tired of hearing it depends.  Your original target was 18,000 AF/year.  
We will be at stage 4 drought in October and that is 14,000 AF of water, Stage 5 
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is 12,000 AF per year. 2011-2016 drought years average take was 20,000 AF 
per year.  Are you going to turn off people’s taps?  How many years are left?  
The last newsletter said there was 70,000 AF in the lake.  Minimum pool is 1,000 
AF.  Working with 70,000 AF, in October divide 18,000 12,000 or 20,000 into 
70,000 AF and you get 4-6 years until lake is dry.  I will use five.  What happens 
when lake goes dry?  You have 1,500 from groundwater supply to meet 10,000 
af demand.  You have five years until you can meet 15% of your demand.  Your 
time is running out and you are not doing much.  It is a question of survival and 
the impact of actions and inactions.  Our home values, businesses and 
agriculture.  You hope for rain.  You have a big problem and you are not 
acknowledging it or taking responsibility for it.  You are not doing your job and 
you hope we won’t realize how bad things are.  Some say you are pursuing 
sources.  I don’t believe it.  The HOBO is no solution.  It is an unknown 
emergency supply.  You only just authorized an ad hoc committee.  Last march 
you said Ventura is the lead agency.  Ventura rejected your scope of work you 
wanted to pipe water to casitas.  What negotiations are under way with the other 
districts to arrange other water sources?  You chose not to participate while 
Calleguas and Ventura are working together.  Casitas, what I don’t understand is 
why are you satisfied that Calleguas and Ventura will have water and you want to 
go it alone.  Engage and find someone dedicated to find other water supplies, 
promote Casitas participation and to negotiate on your behalf with your approval.  
Engage to find new water supplies.  You demonstrated what you are doing now 
is not working. There are no new water supplies.  We need active leadership that 
reports to the public.  Hire someone – just do it.  Your five years are counting. 
 

Angelo Spandrio read the following.  The Brown Act says in part that 
“…government bodies subject to the requirements of the Brown Act must provide 
public notice of their meetings, post agendas of the subjects to be discussed at 
those meetings, and provide public access to those meetings.”  One of your 
board members recently said that: “At the last meeting we were limited by the 
Brown Act which requires that items for discussion be on the agenda.” I would 
very much like to see changes made to the way future agendas are composed.  
Items concerning our water future should be regular items on your agenda. 
 

1. This will allow board members to discuss the future of our water, present 
motions and vote on those motions. 

2. This will allow the public to be prepared to discuss specific agenda items 
concerning their water since public interest in this subject is rapidly 
growing. 

 
I would like to see the following 5 subjects specifically placed on each future 

agenda: 
1. HoBo Project Status 
2. State Water Project Ad Hoc Committee Report 
3. Drought declarations and modifications to the WEAP – Mr. Wickstrum has 

said that we can expect lake storage to decrease by around 13,000 AF 
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over the next 6 months or so leading to a State 4 Drought Declaration in 
October.  Stage 5 is 10,000 AF later. 

4. Ojai System: 
a. # of wells on line and flow rates in each 
b. Depth to water in those wells 
c. Status of well refurbishment 
d. Condition of the distribution system in Ojai 

5. Search for other water sources such as the Ted Moore connection. 
 

For each of the above subjects, the person(s) most versed in the subject 
should present the status, present the future action items to be taken and solicit 
discussion/guidance from the board.  An occasional statement “NO REPORT” 
may be the report… 
 

When I say that the above subjects should be specifically placed on the 
agenda, I’m speaking of them to be placed on the agenda in such a way to 
promote discussion/decisions among the board members, allow the Board to 
give the General Manager direction to promote public involvement.  The above 
subjects should not be buried in agenda items such as General Manager 
comments, Board of Director comments, Board of Director Verbal Reports on 
Meetings Attended, Consent Agenda or Information Items. 
 

Please, let’s see these changes incorporated with all future agendas until our 
water worries are over. 
 

Maria Lucas asked for an update every week.  I don’t feel any 
reassurance.  As a homeowner I am freaked out. 
     
3. General Manager comments. 

 
Staff has met with Mustang Industries to develop the website for water 

security which should be completed by end of April.  We will update it with items 
going on presently. The notice of CEQA documents on the intertie that Casitas, 
Calleguas and Ventura have been involved with since 2016.  As it happens 
information will be posted. 

 
The San Gorgonio Pass agreement will move to the County Board of 

Supervisors on Tuesday at 11:00 to get the letter of non-objection to move 
forward with the City of Ventura and ourselves.  He requested that President 
Word be in attendance. 

 
On April 16 we will be hosting United Water Conservation District to visit 

the Robles Fish Passage facility. They will be educated on what we have. There 
are major changes to be made at Freeman Diversion. 
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Chautauqua is this Sunday at 3:00.  I provided some information to assist 
Randy Tillman to answer a lot of questions that have been asked as to what has 
been going on. 

 
We have been waiting for Forest Service FS 299 permit to do an 

exploratory well in the forest service area.  We also are looking at a vertical bore 
for Matilija Formation.  The formation has the potential of producing 2,000 – 
8,000 AF per year.  Until we put drill into ground we will then know what we have 
available in the Matilija formation.  We also met with Congresswoman Julia 
Brownley’s office on Monday regarding the lack of action of the Forest Service to 
issue the FS299 to put data gathering equipment into springs and weeps to 
gather data and monitor how the formation performs in its water supply.  We 
have been waiting for almost six months and the concern I have is the FS 299 to 
drill a hobo might take longer. We can look at drilling straight down directly on 
Casitas property.  We will gather a cost estimate and bring back to consider as a 
project to move forward.  It will probably take a month to a month and a half. 

 
Mr. Wickstrum then reported that we are finishing up with the fire disaster 

with FEMA and will be cleaning out our duct system which is a reimbursable 
project. 

 
Mr. Spandrio asked if it is possible to comment on the General Managers 

comments.  He said I am confused about the vertical bore.  How are we getting 
to Matilija sandstone from a vertical bore on Casitas property?  Mr. Wickstrum 
explained the purpose is to see if it is there. We are relying on a Geotech expert 
who feels that it is there.  Trying to access that formation directly below Casitas 
property and not rely on approvals and federal delays.  What if we can’t get into 
the forest service area?  The vertical option is drawn on there on the original 
plan, one drawn straight down as another option if we get hit with someone not 
wanting us to go into the Forest Service.   

 
Mr. Rooke added one reason you drill horizontally is to get more 

production.  How thick do you expect this formation to be when you drill straight 
down?  Mr. Wickstrum agreed about drilling diagonally and this does not seal off 
doing the hobo.  We could get our analysis going and then on with the FS299 
and do the hobo.  You don’t know until you drill.  Mr. Rooke said until you 
understand the geology you can’t say there is 2,000 – 8,000 AF there.  You don’t 
know if there is enough pressure to drive water to surface. Mr. Wickstrum added 
you don’t know until you drill.  A lot of wells are drilled that don’t give anything.  If 
we get one that gives us some info then it readies us for the hobo.  Both options 
may be very beneficial on what we are doing.  At that location we have the canal 
within 100 – 200 feet and about 7,000 feet away we have a 24 inch pipeline 
where we can treat and put into it into the system.  This location looks to be the 
best place to start.  Director Baggerly added suppose that vertical test works and 
we get water out of it.  Then we can tell how the Matilija formation is acting to that 
extraction of water and serve as environmental review for the hobo. President 
Word added we will try all we can try, nothing ventured, nothing gained. 
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4. Board of Director comments.   
 

Director Baggerly asked for a status of the shoreline growth permit 
removal.  Mr. Wickstrum said it has been sitting with the Corp of Engineers office 
for some time.  Director Baggerly asked about the Ojai System status.  Mr. 
Wickstrum replied we have held meetings regarding modeling and projects. 
Director Baggerly then suggested the use of Lake Casitas Improvement 
Foundation to accept private donations to assist in funding water security 
projects.  Mr. Mathews said he will have to look into this.  Director Baggerly then 
mentioned a status report he wrote as a draft to be reviewed by committee and 
brought back as a status report. He added that a PR campaign is critical and we 
want to get information out there. 
 

Director Hicks mentioned Met’s decision to do the state water project 
alone with dual tunnels. Mr. Wickstrum added it is $11 billion dollars for the dual 
tunnels for 9,000 cfs.  The remainder of State Water Project Contractors will be 
handed a bill for the rest of it.  We have been in talks for three years for a 
contract extension agreement to extend the contract to 2085. 
 
5. Board of Director Verbal Reports on Meetings Attended. 
 

None 
 
6. Consent Agenda – NONE. 
 
7. Review of District Accounts Payable Report for the Period of 3/23/18 - 

4/4/18.        APPROVED 
 
 On the motion of Director Hicks, seconded by Director Bergen, the bills 
were approved by the following roll call vote: 
 

AYES: Directors: Baggerly, Kaiser, Bergen, Hicks, Word 
  NOES: Directors: None 

 ABSENT: Directors: None 
 
8. Resolution setting a public hearing for May 9, 2018 to hear input from the 

public on the proposed modification to rates and fees for the Casitas 
Water Adventure.       ADOPTED 

 
 The resolution was offered by Director Baggerly, seconded by Director 
Kaiser and adopted by the following roll call vote: 
 

AYES: Directors: Baggerly, Kaiser, Bergen, Hicks, Word 
  NOES: Directors: None 

 ABSENT: Directors: None 
 
9. Information Items: 
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a. Water Resources Committee Minutes – March 27, 2018 
b. Recreation Committee Minutes.- April 5, 2018 
c. Lake Casitas Recreation Area Report for January 2018. 
d. Lake Casitas Recreation Area Report for February 2018. 
e. Lake Casitas Monthly Status Report for March 2018 
f. Matilija Dam – Report on Stakeholder Group Meeting on March 23, 
 2018 & Matilija Dam Removal & Ecosystem Restoration Project 
 Funding Plan – April 2017 
g. Water Consumption Report 
h. CFD No. 2013-1 (Ojai) Monthly Cost Analysis. 
i. Investment Report. 
 

On the motion of Director Baggerly, seconded by Director Kaiser 
the information items were approved by the following roll call vote: 

 
AYES: Directors: Baggerly, Kaiser, Bergen, Hicks, Word 

  NOES: Directors: None 
 ABSENT: Directors: None 
 
Ms. Moore stated she didn’t feel better.  Director Baggerly suggested she 

take a copy of what he had written and read it as it goes over what we have been 
doing. A member of the public said you are trying to work to get a permit and this 
is why we are so concerned with the valley. 

 
Mr. Wickstrum mentioned the OBGMA 2017 report on their website and 

recommended reading it as it provides information on where the city of Ojai gets 
their water.  Another item that people forget is that they have water below their 
feet.  That will get you a sense of where your water is coming from and the status 
of the basin that serves the city of Ojai. Director Baggerly added the basin has 
65,000 AF.  City of Ojai residents and business utilize this past year about 1,500 
acre feet a year.  Another 2,500 AF is pumped out for Ag in the east end of Ojai.  
The groundwater basins are in better recovery state than Lake Casitas.   

 
Mr. Spandrio suggested that Jordan said 60% which puts it at 48,000 AF.  

Director Bergen added there is water there that in an emergency status will keep 
business in place.  Mr. Spandrio added the sustainable yield is 5,000 AF per 
year. It is misleading to say 48,000 feet of water as accessible to the Ojai valley.  
The Ojai basin is not a simple tub. Mr. Wickstrum responded saying let’s not say 
the city of Ojai has run out of water.  That is the position that is being put out 
there that people are concerned.  Director Kaiser added the public deserves to 
see information and see propaganda and emotions.  There is a groundwater 
basin and from the report it is not being fully utilized as it could.  Every time it 
rains there is replenishment.  President Word added that we are finding out the 
condition of wells after the takeover of the Ojai System. 

 
Mr. Rooke asked the board if the wells in Ojai will only supply the city of 

Ojai and not Oak View.  Are you saying the city limits of Ojai have exclusive 
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rights to that water?  President Word responded that is not what we are saying.  
Mr. Rooke responded that will spread throughout the valley and people like her 
will go out of business. 

 
Director Baggerly added the Act of 1991 states no water shall be exported 

from the Ojai basin perimeters unless it is considered surplus.  Mr. Rooke asked 
are you going to restrict that water to just for the city of Ojai.  Director Baggerly 
added all the users overlay the Ojai basin.  Mr. Wickstrum added this is where 
the rumors get spread.  Mr. Mathews added that we would love to have this 
discussion on wells at some other time. 

 
President Word moved the meeting to closed session at 3:50 p.m. 
 

10. Closed Session 
 
 a.       CONFERENCE WITH LEGAL COUNSEL – EXISTING LITIGATION 
(Subdivision (a) of Section 54956.9) 
Name of Case:  George Lewis and Cheryl Lewis, Kerry Tormey; Alton Gebhart 
and Mary Louise Gebhart, Geoffrey Marcus, as Trustee of the Marcus Family 
Trust; Katherine Connor; Kevin Vanderwyck and Katy Vanderwyck; on behalf of 
themselves and all similarly situated v. Southern California Edison Company, a 
California corporation; City of Ventura; Casitas Municipal Water District; and 
DOES 1 through 50, inclusive. 
Ventura County Superior Court Case No. 56-2017-00505314-CU-MT-VTA 
  
 b.      CONFERENCE WITH LEGAL COUNSEL – EXISTING LITIGATION 
(Subdivision (a) of Section 54956.9) 
Name of Case: Santa Barbara Channelkeeper v. State Water Resources Control 
Board; City of Buenaventura. 
San Francisco Superior Court Case No. CPF-14-513875 
 
 President Word moved the meeting back to open session at 4:11 p.m. with 
Mr. Mathews reporting that counsel met with the board on the two existing 
litigation matters.  On the first matter there is nothing to report and on the 
second, counsel discussed with the board possible future actions and will report 
back to the board. 
 
11. Adjournment. 
 

President Word adjourned the meeting at 4:12 p.m. 
 
 
 
       _______________________ 
       Mary Bergen, Secretary 
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MEMORANDUM 
_________________________________________________________________________ 

TO:   Board of Directors 

From:  Michael Flood – Assistant General Manager 

RE: Ojai Water System Mutual Well #6 – Inspection Quote 

Date:   April 19, 2018 

__________________________________________________________________________ 

RECOMMENDATION: 

• Recommend the Board approve a budget of $ 5,775.00 for removal and inspection of the 
Ojai Water System Mutual Well #6. 

BACKGROUND: 
  
Mutual Well #6 is part of the water supply within the Ojai Water System. Recent issues with 
the well necessitate the removal of the submersible well pump, inspection of the pump, and a 
videolog of the well. Details of the issues with Mutual Well #6 are as follows:   

 
1. Production has dropped off from 300 GPM to 200 GPM over the last few months 
while water levels have gone up and production of the other Ojai Water System wells 
in the vicinity have increased. 
 
2. Drawdown is about 75' while other wells average about 175'; suspicion is that there 
is an issue with the submersible pump. 
 
3. The pump will be pulled and inspected and the well videoed to its full depth (about 
510'). 
 
4. Staff will return with recommendations. 
 
5. Price is $5,775.00 which doesn't include re-installation (that will be part of any repair 
quote).  
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CASITAS MUNICIPAL WATER DISTRICT 
INTEROFFICE MEMORANDUM 

TO:  STEVE WICKSTRUM, GENERAL MANAGER 
FROM: JORDAN SWITZER, ENGINEERING TECHNICIAN 
SUBJECT: AWARD CONTRACT – LAKE CASITAS RECREATION AREA AND WATER 

TREATMENT PLANT ROAD MAINTENANCE, SPECIFICATION 18-399 
DATE: APRIL 20, 2018 
 

RECOMMENDATION: 
 
It is recommended the Board of Directors accept the proposal submitted by the lowest responsive 
and responsible bidder and award the contract for the Lake Casitas Recreation Area and Water 
Treatment Plant Road Maintenance, Specification 18-399 to BC Rincon Construction, Inc. in the 
amount of $56,350.35. It is further recommended the President of the Board execute the 
agreement for said work and the Board authorize staff to proceed with the administration of the 
contract. 
 
BACKGROUND AND DISCUSSION: 
 
Lake Casitas Recreation Area 
Annually, staff reviews the condition of roads within the Lake Casitas Recreation Area (LCRA) and 
determines where the limited repair funds should be expended. This year’s project includes road 
reconstruction along a portion of the main road between Campground F and Lake Side Group 
Camp which has experienced increased degradation and potholing. The budget for this portion of 
the project is $25,000 and is eligible for a 50% match through a US Bureau of Reclamation grant. 
 
Water Treatment Plant 
Road maintenance at the Water Treatment Plant (WTP) typically occurs every five years. Oxygen 
deliveries for the hypolimnetic aeration tank located at the top of the Casitas Reservoir dam has 
resulted in increased heavy vehicle traffic and subsequent road degradation. This year’s project 
includes road reconstruction along a portion of Vista Point Road, along with extending an existing 
asphalt berm to prevent scouring along the road’s edge. The budget for this portion of the project 
is $40,000. 
 
The project was advertised through F.W. Dodge and on the District’s web site. Four firms 
submitted proposals. The bid results are as follows: 
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FIRM LCRA (Proj. 291) WTP (Proj. 371) TOTAL BID 
BC Rincon Construction, Inc. $21,315.20 $35,035.15 $56,350.35 
J&H Engineering, Inc. $31,936.00 $42,715.00 $74,651.00 
BSN Construction, Inc. $31,114.88 $47,610.00 $78,724.88 
Mission Paving and Sealing, Inc. $41,652.00 $55,616.30 $97,268.30 
 
BC Rincon Construction, Inc. has satisfactorily completed similar projects for Casitas in the past, 
has a current and active contractor’s license, a satisfactory safety record, and a current DIR 
registration number. Both the Lake Casitas Recreation Area and Water Treatment Plant portions 
of this project are under budget. 
 
This project is categorically exempt from CEQA under Section 15301(c). 
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AGREEMENT 

 

 

THIS AGREEMENT, made and entered into this ___________ day of _________________ in the 

year 2018 by and between the Casitas Municipal Water District, hereinafter designated as the District, and   

BC Rincon Construction, Inc.  hereinafter designated as the Contractor. 

 

 WITNESSETH:  That the parties hereto do mutually agree as follows with respect to the project 

known as Lake Casitas Recreation Area and Water Treatment Plant Road Maintenance – 

Specification No. 18 – 399. 

 

ARTICLE I.    For and in consideration of the payment of _Fifty-six thousand, three hundred fifty 

and 35/100__Dollars ($_56,350.35_) in conformance with the specifications hereinafter mentioned, the 

Contractor agrees with the District to construct the aforementioned project and to perform and complete in a 

good and workmanlike manner all the work pertaining thereto shown on the Drawings and described in the 

Specifications therefor, to furnish at its own cost and expense all tools, equipment, labor, and materials 

necessary therefor, except such materials as in the said specifications are stipulated to be furnished by the 

District, and to do everything required by this Agreement and the said Specifications and Drawings. 

 

ARTICLE II.  For the same consideration set forth in Article I above, Contractor agrees to furnish all 

said materials and labor, furnishing and removing all plants, temporary work or structures, tools and 

equipment, and doing all the work contemplated and embraced in this Agreement, also to be responsible at 

its own expense for all loss and damage arising out of the nature of the work aforesaid, or from the action of 

the elements, or from any unforeseen difficulties which may arise or be encountered in the prosecution of 

the work until its acceptance by the District, and for all risks of every description connected with the works, 

and also for all expenses incurred by or in consequence of the suspension or discontinuance of works, except 

such as in the said Specifications are expressly stipulated to be borne by the District, and for well and 

faithfully completing the work and the whole thereof, in the manner shown and described in the said 

Drawings and Specifications and in accordance with the requirements of the Engineer under them, the 

District will pay and the Contractor shall receive in full compensation thereof the prices for the several items 

named in the Bidding Sheet of the Proposal. 

 

ARTICLE III.  The District hereby promises and agrees with the said Contractor to employ, and does 

hereby employ the said Contractor to provide the materials and to do the work according to the terms and 

conditions herein contained and referred to for the price aforesaid, and hereby contracts to pay the same at 

the time, in the manner and upon the conditions set forth in the Specifications; and the said parties for 

themselves, their heirs, executors, administrators, successors and assignees do hereby agree to the full 

performance of the covenants herein contained. 

 

 ARTICLE IV.  The Notice Inviting Bids, the Instructions to Bidders, the Proposal, the Specifications 

and the Drawings mentioned therein, and all addenda issued by the District with respect to the foregoing 
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prior to the opening of bids, are hereby incorporated in and made part of this Agreement. 

 

 

 

IN WITNESS WHEREOF:  the parties hereto have caused this contract to be executed the day and year first 

above written. 

 

       CASITAS MUNICIPAL WATER DISTRICT 

 

 

 

       By: ____________________________________ 

        President 

 

ATTEST: 

 

 

___________________________________ 

Secretary                  

 

 

Approved as to form: 

 

 

___________________________________ 

Attorney 

 

Dated:                                                    , 2018 

             

 

        CONTRACTOR    

            

 

 

             By___________________________________         

                                                            

 

             _____________________________________          

                                 Title 
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MEMORANDUM 
_________________________________________________________________________ 

TO:   Board of Directors 

From:  Steven E. Wickstrum, General Manager 

RE:  Purchase of Allen-Bradley Modules and PLCs for the Ojai Water System 

Date:   April 20, 2018 

__________________________________________________________________________ 

RECOMMENDATION: 

It is recommended that the Board of Directors authorize the purchase of the Allen-Bradley 
Modules and PLCs in the amount of $8,750.21. 

BACKGROUND: 
 
The Casitas Municipal Water District is continuing to improve and integrate the Ojai Water 
System.  The Electrical/Mechanical staff has identified an immediate need to replace existing 
modules and PLCs to meet the standards of the District, work toward SCADA integration, and 
avoid a system failure.  Staff is requesting the approval of out-of-budget purchase of six 
power supplies, seven Allen-Bradley 4-chanel analog and five Allen-Bradley Micrologix PLCs, 
in the amount of $8,750.21. 
 
The purchase is supported by the General Manager and has been reviewed by the Finance 
Committee. 
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 CASITAS MUNICIPAL WATER DISTRICT 
Interdepartmental Memo 

 
TO:  STEVE WICKSTRUM, GENERAL MANAGER 
 
FROM:  CAROL BELSER, PARK SERVICES MANAGER    
 
SUBJECT: Application for Federal Assistance SF-424 (New USBR Grant) for Recreation 

Facility Upgrades and Quagga Mussel Control 
 
DATE:  April 5, 2018 
 

 

RECOMMENDATION 
 
It is recommended that the Board of Directors authorize the General Manager to execute the 
attached Application for Federal Assistance SF-424 and enter into an Assistance Agreement 
with the United States Bureau of Reclamation for $499,739 in matching grant funds for 
Recreation Area facility repairs and improvements. 
  
BACKGROUND  
 
Since September 28, 2011, Casitas Municipal Water District’s Lake Casitas Recreation Area  
has had active cooperative agreements with the Bureau of Reclamation for quagga mussel 
protection and recreation facility improvement and maintenance. Grant number R11AC20123 
totaled $931,748.00 in grant funds, grant number R15AP00006 totaled $400,000 and this grant 
totals up $499,739 pending the ability of the Bureau of Reclamation to fund. Each grant is for 
five years.  
 
Projects completed since the inception of the grants include: road improvement, repairs and 
maintenance; Casitas Water Adventure repairs and maintenance; Picnic 8 overhead 
replacement; a Boat House; maintenance carts and mower; the front gate overhead project 
including kiosks and security cameras; playground surface replacement and repairs; and the 
invasive species prevention program including staff time for all aforementioned projects.  
 
ANALYSIS 
 
All projects and activities funded by the grant require prior Board approval for implementation 
through the competitive bid and/or budgeting process as in, for example, staff time for invasive 
species prevention, cables and tags. The scope of the new grant includes road repairs and 
maintenance; picnic surface replacement; a vessel inspection station shade awning; illuminated 
exit directional signs at the main gate; and the anti-invasive species program.  
 
The Bureau has been supportive of the Lake Casitas Recreation Area by providing grant funds 
for infrastructure and the invasive species prevention program.  
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CASITAS MUNICIPAL WATER DISTRICT 
 

Minutes 
Executive Committee 

Special Meeting 
 
DATE:  April 19, 2018 
TO:         Board of Directors 
FROM: General Manager, Steven E. Wickstrum 
 
Re:  Special Executive Committee Meeting of April 13, 2018  
 
RECOMMENDATION: 
It is recommended that the Board of Directors receive and file this report. 
 
MEETING:    

 
1. Roll Call.       

Director Bill Hicks 
Director Jim Word 
Steve Wickstrum, General Manager 
Michael Flood, Assistant General Manager 
 
Public:  Mr. Angelo Spandrio 

  
2. Public Comments. 

Mr. Spandrio asked for further clarification regarding the vertical well location, 
depths, and expected conditions, further stating that is appears to be a positive 
project to supplement water supply.  
 

3. Board Comments.    
None. 
 

4. General Manager Comments.  
The General Manager commented on the need to bring the Director elections 
filing to the Board for action on April 25th.  The General Manager provide to Mr. 
Spandrio the clarifications on the exploratory well. 
 

5. Discussion regarding FEMA Recovery for the Thomas Fire. 
The Committee discussed current progress on Thomas fire recovery and staff’s 
work with the representatives from the State Office of Emergency Services and 
FEMA, and regarding the replacement of the Canal-Rice Bridge under a hazard 
mitigation approach.   

 
6. California Special Districts Association Board of Directors Call for 

Nominations.  
The Committee discussed the call for nominations.  No actions to move forward. 
. 
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CASITAS MUNICIPAL WATER DISTRICT 
 

MINUTES 
Finance Committee 

 
DATE:    April 20, 2018 
TO:         Board of Directors 
FROM:  General Manager, Steve Wickstrum 
Re:    Finance Committee Meeting of April 20, 2018, at 1000 hours. 
           
RECOMMENDATION: 
 
It is recommended that the Board of Directors receive and file this report. 
 
BACKGROUND AND OVERVIEW: 

    
1. Roll Call.    

Director Peter Kaiser and Director Jim Word 
 General Manager, Steve Wickstrum 
 Assistant General Manager, Michael Flood 
 Accounting Manager/Treasurer, Denise Collin 
 Park Services Manager, Carol Belser 
 

 Public:  Ms. Sue Peterson 
 
2. Public Comments.  None. 

 
3. Board/Management comments.   

The General Manager asked for a review of three cost proposals that have come to the attention 
of the General Manager.  The three proposals are for the installation of AT&T fiber optics to the 
Lake Casitas Recreation Area in the amount of $19,659.10, the extraction and inspection of 
Mutual Well # 6 pump in the amount of $5,775, and the bid proposal for asphalt work at the Lake 
Casitas Recreation Area in the amount of $56,350.35.  The Committee directed the proposals to 
the Board of Directors. 
 

4. Review of the Financial Statements for February 2017.  
The Committee reviewed the financial statement with no changes or issues. A specific question 
was asked and answered regarding trailer storage revenue.  Director Kaiser expressed 
appreciation that overtime costs were at a normal and expected level of cost. 

 
5. Review of the February 2017 Consumption Report. 

The Committee commented on the water demand numbers that are showing a trend similar to FY 
2016-17, with a notable reduction in several classification of water service.  
 

6. Review of the Manager Recommended 2018/2019 Fiscal Year Budget.  
Denise Collin presented the draft budget.  The Committee reviewed the capital list and discussed 
financial strategies for funding the many projects that are to be undertaken during FY 2018/19. 
   

7. Discussion regarding letter from the County of Ventura regarding the Thomas Fire Impact 
to Property Tax Revenues. 
Denise Collin reviewed the letter and noted that the expected tax revenue impact is a reduction of 
$15,880.  This is in perspective to the over $2,000,000 received by the District for Prop 1A tax 
revenue. 
  

8. Letter of Complaint from Osmat Jefferson regarding the Hang Tag fee for non-payment.  
The Committee reviewed the letter of complaint.  No further action in this regard.  
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9. Discussion regarding Cooperative Agreement with the Bureau of Reclamation for up to 
$499,739 in matching funds for recreation facility improvements and maintenance, and 
invasive species prevention. 
Carol Belser presented the five-year funding Agreement and the match funding benefits that the 
Agreement brings to the operations and maintenance of the Lake Casitas Recreation Area. This 
is the third consecutive agreement to be issued to Casitas.  The Committee directed this 
agreement be moved to the Board for consideration. 

 
10. Purchase of Allen-Bradley components for various Ojai Water System sites. 

Staff has requested an un-budgeted purchase of Allen-Bradley components to replace existing 
Ojai Water System components.  The components are needed as soon as possible (before a 
failure of SCADA).  This item is directed to the Board of Directors for consideration. 
 



CASITAS MUNICIPAL WATER DISTRICT 
MEMORANDUM 

TO:  STEVE WICKSTRUM, GENERAL MANAGER  
FROM: RON MERCKLING, PUBLIC AFFAIRS/RESOURCE MANAGER  
SUBJECT: WATER CONSERVATION FEBRUARY 2018 UPDATE 
DATE: APRIL 16, 2018 
 
 
During March 2018, the following activities were completed by the Water Conservation 
Department: 
 

• Facebook and Website updates 
• UWMP development – ongoing 
• Entire team working on Ojai allocation assignments 
• Media interviews: 

o Spoke with Perry Van Houten, OVN, March 5 
o Spoke with Jacob Marglows, Science Reporter, KPPC, March 9 
o Spoke with David Goldstein, Ventura County Star on conservation, March 13 
o Spoke with Perry Van Houten, OVN on Diversions, March 15 
o Spoke with Christian Martinez, VCS on diversions, March 19  
o Spoke with Alex Wilson, KVTA radio, on diversions, March 20 
o Spoke with Kit Stolz, Ventura County Reporter, on State water, March 20 
o Spoke with Kyle Stokes, KPPC reporter, March 21 
o Spoke with Perry Van Houten, March 22 
o Spoke with Andra Belknap, OVN, diversions March 26 
o Spoke with Brian Brenne, KCRW Santa Barbara Radio, diversions March 27 
o Spoke with Perry Van Houten, March 29 

• Managing Cross-connection control program, working on upgrades to program 
o 42 calls/emails 

• State Water Resources Control Board monthly report filed  
• Turf Removal program – 1 new applicant in March 
• Continued meetings and phone calls with customers regarding allocation program 
• Two water surveys completed 
• Demonstration garden work in front of main office - plantings and maintenance 

direction given 
• Responded to 3 water waste reports. Some of these reports required site visits, 

phone calls, coordinating with other agencies, and mailings 
• Rebates 

o 1 Weather based controller rebate 
o 5 High Efficiency Toilets 
o 3 High Efficiency Washing Machine rebates 



• Landscape sign program – 0 new signs distributed this month 
• Water Conservation Advertising: 

o 2 ads in OVN paper and website ads 
o 1 Facebook ad 
o Bill message 

• Attended the following meetings: 
 March 1, Attending Ojai Women’s Club (Cinnamon McIntosh) 
 March 1, Regional Water Group Meeting (Ron Merckling) 
 March 6, Cumulus Radio meeting (Bryan Sandoval) 
 March 6, Matilija Funding Committee (Po Chi Fung) 
 March 6, AWA Symposium Committee (Ron Merckling) 
 March 26, California/Nevada Drought Outlook Meeting (Po Chi Fung) 
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MEMORANDUM 
_________________________________________________________________________ 

TO:   Board of Directors 

From:  Steven E. Wickstrum, General Manager 

RE:  County of Ventura Action to Approve a Bona Fide Water Exchange 

Date:   April 18, 2018 

__________________________________________________________________________ 

RECOMMENDATION: 

It is recommended that the Board of Directors receive and file this memorandum. 

BACKGROUND: 
 
During the regular meeting of the Casitas Board of Directors on March 28, 2018, the Board 
authorized the initiation of the one-year bona fide exchange of the Casitas State Water 
entitlement to the San Gorgonio Pass Water Agency (SGPWA).  The City of San 
Buenaventura authorized a similar action for a bona fide exchange with SGPWA.  In 
accordance with the 1971 Agreement between the County and Casitas, this out-of-County 
exchange of water must receive prior approval of Ventura County and the State.   
 
On April 10, 2018, Casitas and Ventura Water met with Supervisor Steve Bennett’s office to 
request a consideration of a non-objection letter that would provide the prior approval for an 
out-of-County exchange.  Supervisor Bennett understood the timely nature of the action and 
agreed to set this item on to the next regular meeting of the Board of Supervisors.  
Supervisor Bennet authored the attached letter and the “Reasons Expressed for Not 
Obstructing the State Water Allocation Transfer” for consideration by the Board of 
Supervisors.  The Board of Supervisors considered the request for prior approval on April 17, 
2018, and unanimously approved the request with a condition that the water agencies work 
together to resolve differences of opinion regarding such out-of-County bona fide exchanges. 
 
The representatives from the United Water Conservation District (UWCD) expressed a 
position of non-objection to the action, UWCD did express that this water could be used in-
County to address current shortfalls of water supply and lessen the economic impacts in 
Ventura County resulting from water shortages.  UWCD requested that the County condition 
the approval by asking for more cooperation between the three water agencies.  UWCD 
original argument was clarified that the exchange does not prohibit UWCD’s access to Article 
21 water, should it become available in 2018. 
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I pointed to the difficulty in delivering State Water to Ventura County under the current 
conditions of insufficient infrastructure, indecisions in the past by UWCD to obtain as much 
State Water as was made available, and the concerns over the spread of quagga mussels 
from Lake Piru.  Ventura Water general manager Kevin Brown stated that he had asked if 
UWCD would also like to participate in the exchange. 
 
In a parallel path, the State Water Contractors reviewed the proposed exchange on April 16th 
and will move forward a recommendation for a final approval by the Department of Water 
Resources (State).  The exchange contract between all agencies will move to our respective 
governing bodies once an approval is received from the State. 





















   CASITAS MUNICIPAL WATER DISTRICT

TREASURER'S MONTHLY REPORT OF INVESTMENTS

04/19/18

 

Type of Date of Adjusted Current Rate of Date of % of Days to

Invest Institution CUSIP Maturity Cost Mkt Value Interest Deposit Portfolio Maturity

*TB Farmer MAC 31315PYF0 5/2/2028 $511,924 $484,740 2.925% 11/20/2017 2.40% 3613

*TB Federal Farm CR Bank 3133EGZW8 10/25/2024 $833,918 $783,516 2.014% 10/25/2016 3.88% 2346

*TB Federal Farm CR Bank 31331VWN2 4/13/2026 $899,430 $832,467 1.901% 5/9/2016 4.12% 2874

*TB Federal Farm CR Bank 3133EFK71 3/9/2026 $852,107 $815,002 2.790% 3/28/2016 4.04% 2840

*TB Federal Farm CR Bank 3133EFYH4 2/8/2027 $1,013,408 $963,420 3.000% 3/24/2016 4.77% 3169

*TB Federal Farm CR Bank 3133EGWD 9/29/2027 $694,629 $640,302 2.354% 11/17/2016 3.17% 3400

*TB Farmer MAC 3133EEPH7 2/12/2029 $480,179 $452,547 2.710% 11/20/2017 2.24% 3893

*TB Federal Home Loan Bank 3130A3DL 9/8/2023 $1,568,766 $1,463,610 1.486% 10/13/2016 7.25% 1939

*TB Federal Home Loan Bank 313379EE5 6/14/2019 $1,357,690 $1,341,266 1.625% 10/3/2012 6.65% 415

*TB Federal Home Loan Bank 3130A0EN 12/10/2021 $531,440 $502,540 1.107% 5/9/2016 2.49% 1311

*TB Federal Home Loan Bank 3130A5R35 6/13/2025 $761,033 $708,036 2.875% 2/19/2016 3.51% 2574

*TB Federal Home Loan Bank 313383YJ4 9/8/2023 $461,849 $424,271 1.203% 7/14/2016 2.10% 1939

*TB Federal Home Loan Bank 3130A5VW6 7/10/2025 $1,022,449 $972,190 2.360% 5/10/2017 4.82% 2601

*TB Federal Home Loan Bank 3130AIXJ2 6/14/2024 $921,038 $843,040 2.875% 8/2/2016 4.18% 2215

*TB Federal Home Loan Bank 3133XFKF 6/11/2021 $631,088 $608,776 5.625% 1/16/2013 3.02% 1132

*TB Federal Home Loan MTG Corp 3137EADB 1/13/2022 $673,488 $655,049 2.375% 9/8/2014 3.25% 1344

*TB Federal National Assn 31315P2J7 5/1/2024 $790,308 $743,415 1.721% 5/1/2016 3.68% 2172

*TB Federal National Assn 3135G0ZR 9/6/2024 $1,467,858 $1,371,285 2.625% 5/25/2016 6.79% 2297

*TB Federal National Assn 3135G0K3 4/24/2026 $2,527,112 $2,338,600 2.125% 5/25/2016 11.59% 2885

*TB US Treasury Inflation Index NTS 912828JE1 7/15/2018 $1,154,090 $1,161,642 1.375% 7/6/2010 5.76% 86

*TB US Treasury Inflation Index NTS 912828MF 1/15/2020 $1,155,724 $1,170,533 1.375% 11/18/2015 5.80% 626

*TB US Treasury Note 912828WE 11/15/2023 $767,996 $764,250 2.750% 12/13/2013 3.79% 2006

Accrued Interest $141,240

Total in Gov't Sec. (11-00-1055-00&1065) $21,077,527 $20,181,736 99.98%

Total Certificates of Deposit: (11.13506) $0 $0 0.00%

** LAIF as of:  (11-00-1050-00) N/A $452 $452 1.07% Estimated 0.00%

*** COVI as of: (11-00-1060-00) N/A $2,881 $2,881 1.15% Estimated 0.01%

TOTAL FUNDS INVESTED $21,080,860 $20,185,069 100.00%

Total Funds Invested last report $21,081,539 $20,192,593

Total Funds Invested 1 Yr. Ago $20,174,260 $19,952,441

**** CASH IN BANK (11-00-1000-00) EST. $1,869,569 $1,869,569

CASH IN Western Asset Money Market $9 $9 0.19%

TOTAL CASH & INVESTMENTS $22,950,439 $22,054,648

TOTAL CASH & INVESTMENTS 1 YR AGO $24,136,446 $23,914,627

*CD CD - Certificate of Deposit

*TB TB - Federal Treasury Bonds or Bills 

** Local Agency Investment Fund 

*** County of Ventura Investment Fund

Estimated interest rate, actual not due at present time.

**** Cash in bank

No investments were made pursuant to subdivision (i) of Section 53601, Section 53601.1 

and subdivision (i) Section 53635 of the Government Code.

All investments were made in accordance with the Treasurer's annual statement of 

investment policy.
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